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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, October 17, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, and Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau and Linda Preysner.  Alternate Jeffrey Fleischman was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve the minutes of the September 26, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Gentile, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4842 -   Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. C.3.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone     

The public hearing was continued from September 26.

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4843 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221 in a CR Zone  
Present were David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, on behalf of the applicant; Kei Lam, applicant; Attorney William Tracy; and Kevin West, builder.

Mr. Whitney displayed maps/plans of the site and explained that revised plans have been submitted to the Staff; the small proposed building additions now match the building plans.  A photometric plan has been submitted; 10 proposed light poles with full cutoff fixtures are shown on the plans, providing adequate light in the parking lot with zero spillage off the property.  He added that the final fixture choice shall be reviewed and approved by Town Staff (note on the plans).   He explained that some of the landscaping was moved around to create three (3) grassed areas for snow storage, as requested.   The sidewalks and an area in the center portion of the rear parking area will be made of permeable pavers to allow infiltration of stormwater.   He explained that this was done to keep the impervious area below the 60% being requested as part of the special exception application.  There are four (4) locations shown on the plans for possible inter-parcel driveway connections between adjacent sites.  There are 59 parking spaces shown with 

90 seats for the restaurant (reduced from the original 98 seats).  A restaurant with 90 seats requires 45 parking spaces plus five (5) spaces for ten (10) employees (45 +5 = 50) and five (5) spaces for the small office building in the front of the site (50 + 5 = 55) for a total of 55 spaces; 

59 spaces have been provided.   Mr. Whitney noted that parking was discussed at length at the previous public hearing adding that the applicant feels 59 spaces is adequate.   He noted that a total of 59 trees is proposed (original plan showed 60) pointing out that an additional 16 shrubs have been added along the border for a total of 198.  Flower beds with 961 gallons of flowers are proposed, an increase of 48 gallons over the original plan.  Mr. Whitney clarified that the size/canopy of the trees shown is the mature width, adding that Pin Oaks are shown/proposed along the side property lines due to the limited area but noted that the B Bufferyard abutting Pond Place (to the rear) has a mixture of different species of trees and shrubs.  He clarified that the minimum landscape requirements along the sidelines, road frontage, and along the bufferyard is a total of 43 trees and 15 shrubs, which has been exceeded by a considerable amount which the applicant believe rises to a standard of excellence in landscaping.   He noted that no Arborvitaes or White Pines have been proposed.  
Mr. Whitney indicated that the Commission was provided a copy of his drainage report and offered to answer any questions.  He explained that a big effort was made so as not to create any negative impacts to adjacent properties.  The soil on the site is well drained and very suitable for subsurface drainage.   The entire rear building will have a collection system for the downspouts to bring the water back to the infiltration system; the amount of water that drains to Route 44 will be reduced.   To the rear of the site, a parking lot with curbing will be created so that water that previously drained onto 225 West Main (former Dakota site) will now be directly via two (2) catch basins into the proposed infiltration system, reducing stormwater runoff to the neighbor’s property.  The drainage system is sized for a 100-year storm.  He confirmed that he has complete confidence that the proposed system, which has been reviewed and approved by the Town Engineering Department, will function properly, guaranteeing that there would be no increase in runoff from the subject site.  He again offered to answer any questions about the drainage report.
Mr. Armstrong commented that he would like to see a single-page maintenance plan to ensure that the drainage system is cleaned out annually if it is 60% full or greater.  
Mr. Whitney noted his understanding adding that the manufacturer (Advanced Drainage Systems) has that exact plan, so he would be happy to do it.   In addition, he noted that the two (2) proposed catch basins will have sump pumps to collect some of the particles/sediment. The building itself (with roof downspouts and collection system) would discharge directly to the inlet manhole of the infiltration system because, generally, there is not a lot of sand on the rooftop.  He further explained that the parking lot would drain into the catch basins and then drain into the hydrodynamic vortex separator (a large chamber that allows solids to settle).  He pointed out that the DEEP requires remove of 80% or more of gross particles from stormwater runoff, adding that the proposed units have been tested and proven that they remove more than 80% of the sand and gross particles.  Mr. Whitney reiterated that he is happy to add a one-page addendum from the manufacturer related to maintenance and cleaning.  He confirmed that there is an existing water line that runs through the subject site, from Pond Place to Route 44.  The existing building is connected to water but a new connection would be installed for the renovated building.  He noted that the rear building would be sprinklered and a second line would be installed from the existing water line.  He indicated that the applicant would also be installing a hydrant, as requested by the Fire Marshal (a similar request was made for the BMW project).  Mr. Whitney communicated his belief that the Fire Marshal is satisfied with everything the applicant is doing from a fire protection standpoint.   A new sewer line would be installed, to the satisfaction of the AWPCA, as well as a new grease trap for the kitchen.  There is gas and electric available on the site.  The existing well (serviced the existing front building) would be abandoned in accordance with the requirements of the Farmington Valley Health District.  The front building would also be connected to public water.  
Mr. Whitney reviewed his letter to the Commission, dated October 12, 2017, addressing the special exception criteria (Section VIII).   A. Suitable Location for use.  Mr. Whitney noted that the subject site is located in the CR (commercial retail) zone adding that professional offices (front building) are a permitted use in the CR zone and Class III restaurants are an authorized special exception use in the CR zone.  In comparison to many of the existing nearby buildings located on Route 44 in the CR zone, the subject building is relatively small in size and the proposed 59 parking spaces are also relatively small in scope and not expected to increase traffic in any meaningful way.  B. Suitable structures for use   Mr. Whitney explained that the two (2) existing buildings on the subject site have been in disrepair for quite some time; are not oversized compared to other buildings in the area; and the proposed redevelopment would not discourage anything from happening on nearby sites.  In addition, improving the existing buildings on the subject site would increase surrounding property values.  The applicant feels that the proposed landscape plans significantly exceeds Avon’s minimum requirements and meets the expectations for excellence in landscaping.  Mr. Whitney explained that a B Bufferyard is proposed to the rear of the subject site abutting Pond Place, a residential use located in an IP (industrial park) zone.   
Attorney William Tracy, representing the applicant, addressed landscaping, noting that it has been raised as an issue earlier in the public hearing process and also was an issue in prior applications approved for the subject site.  He indicated that Mr. Whitney has pointed out that a Type B landscape buffer has been provided to the rear (south) of the property even though the abutter is in the industrial zone the use is clearly residential.  To the southeast (sideyard) it’s a similar CR zone to the subject site but there has been some claim that there is a residential use going on on that property and therefore the Commission should consider a similar buffer.  Mr. Tracy explained that a lot of what we know about is documented two years ago in the application for the auto dealership.  He noted that he has documents that he will submit for the record when he is done.  He indicated that what we know is that there is an existing unoccupied structure in somewhat disrepair; the last know occupancy was in 2013, according to information in the last application it was November 2013 at which time utilities were apparently discontinued.  Between 2006 and November 2015 the property was on the market actively listed as a commercial property; this was documented in the investigative report that was part of the car dealership application.  Mr. Tracy stated that he would submit this information again for this record.  He explained that the Commission has the authority to determine the nature of the use, adding that we think we’ve given information suggesting that it’s not really a residential use.  There was a residential use in the past but the listings and the activity suggest that the property is leaning towards commercial at the present time.  He noted that the Commission has handled this same question with the two prior applications.  He explained that there’s another way to look at in terms of the authority given to the Commission in the Regulations relative to landscaping.  He noted that in 2008 a car detailing/auto center was approved for this site, adding that the approval still stands and such an auto center could be built today.   The neighboring property owner claiming residential use at that time asked for a border fence and although the applicant at that time had not proposed anything like that it was made part of the approval.  Mr. Tracy noted that the same border fence is shown on the site plan for the subject application, adding that the Commission, at that time, found that to be an acceptable landscaping device to buffer the neighboring property.  In 2015 an application for an auto dealership was made for the subject site as well as 225 West Main (former Dakota restaurant site).  The neighboring property (Olson) was still vacant at that time and listed for sale as a commercial property.   He indicated that the auto dealership application showed the same border fence that was made part of the earlier approval, reiterating that the fence is also shown on the subject application.  Mr. Tracy commented that it was interesting that in the testimony before the Commission that 
Mr. Olson said that the reason why he had agreed to the fence in the earlier application was because the applicant at that time was reusing the existing building on the existing lot and that in his mind presented certain hardships for the property owner that were not present when the property was going to be combined with the adjacent Dakota property and the buildings taken down and the sites reworked from scratch.  He noted that this is the reason for the change in his position between 2009 and 2015.  The Commission in that application also found the fence to be an appropriate landscape buffer.  Mr. Tracy indicated that Section VII A.3.b. of the Zoning Regulations gives the Commission authority to modify side yard landscape requirements for excellence in landscaping on other parts of the site; he noted that Mr. Whitney has touched on this point.  Excellence means superiority, surpassing in some respect.  He noted that Mr. Whitney pointed out that the landscaping being offered on the rest of the site (i.e., number of plants and varieties) far exceeds the minimum in the Regulations and, in turn, we think this is something the Commission can consider relative to side yard landscape requirements.  He noted that Section VII.A.5.c. specifically talks about the landscape buffer and gives the Commission the authority to reduce it or waive it entirely when warranted by special conditions.   Mr. Tracy noted that we think there are some special conditions on the subject site, noting that the first is the adaptive reuse of an existing building on an existing site, which always presents certain types of restrictions or limitations as to what can be done.   The subject site is a narrow lot (100 feet wide) and an existing non conforming lot with an existing building that’s been there for a long time.  The lot is also non conforming as to location.  He noted that a portion of the existing building that faces the Olson property is proposed to be removed, as part of the subject application.  The same limitations were present in 2009 when the Commission voted on the oil change/car detailing application.  He pointed out another unique aspect to the site noting that there is an existing water main easement (Avon Water Co.) along the east border, a location where you would ordinarily look for a landscape buffer.  This easement area significantly limits what the owner of the surface of the property can do with regard to locating structures, plants, etc., on top of the easement.   Mr. Tracy explained that the applicant thinks that the subject proposal presents something that is within the Commission’s authority to accept and is consistent with the decisions made on the two (2) prior applications for this site, being almost identical to what is currently proposed.  
Mr. Tracy submitted, for the record, the following documents:  1) Notice of decision for the 2009 application; 2) Minutes of the January 13, 2009 public hearing where there is discussion; 3) Notice of decision from the 2015 application; 4) A letter from Attorney Regan which includes the investigative report on the adjacent property done at that time; and 5) A portion of the transcript of the public hearing which contains Mr. Olson’s comments that he (Tracy) alluded to during his presentation tonight.  He offered to answer any questions.  
Mr. Armstrong asked Mr. Whitney what the width of the property is at the center point, noting that he heard it mentioned to be less than 100 feet.
Mr. Whitney displayed the map of adjacent properties (Sheet 5) noting that the width of the subject site is approximately 95 feet from the center of the lot.  
Mr. Armstrong asked what the distance is from the boundary line of the subject site to the Olson house.

Mr. Whitney indicated that the distance is 120 feet.  The existing vacant house on the Olson property (211 West Main) is located on the eastern side of the lot.  He noted that the vegetation is quite thick such that you cannot see the Olson house from 221 West Main Street. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that it seems to him that if the Commission were to accept the 35-foot buffer, there is also a 24-foot minimum driveway required by the Fire Department which gets us to about 59 feet, excluding any kind of walkway, which means more of the building comes down and it seems that this might also run info conflict (?) with our Regulations that allow non-conforming uses to continue or non-conforming business to continue.
Mr. Tracy indicated that you potentially create a situation where the entire building might have to be reworked if it can’t be continued and then you’ve got a side yard on the west side to deal with another 20 feet; currently the building overhangs there.
Mr. Armstrong commented that he thinks the Commission is up against two things, adding his agreement that he thinks there is an exception but under the landscape B buffer it talks about a 
35-foot buffer.  If the Commission were to apply that we’ve got 35 feet plus a 24-foot driveway mandated by the Fire Department and a maybe a 5-foot sidewalk for a total of about 65 feet of unusable property which means removal of a substantial chunk of the building.
Mr. Whitney noted his agreement with Mr. Armstrong.
Mr. Armstrong said that this sort of runs afoul of our Regulations which also say that we have to allow non-conforming uses and non-conforming buildings to continue, so it sounds like we’re up against two things and it sounds like it would be a hardship to require more demolition of the building to allow a 35-foot buffer.
Mr. Tracy explained that that’s why he suggested that the language that talks about special conditions on the site plays right into that very idea of what Mr. Armstrong is addressing.   That is the special condition, or one of them, that the Commission can look to as a reason to reduce or waive the buffer, adding that that is the applicant’s request.

Mr. Armstrong noted his understanding. 

Mr. Whitney explained that when the site plan for the Sovereign Bank was approved in 2004 (205 West Main) no Class B bufferyard was required abutting the Olson site but noted that a connection for a future driveway was required.  He noted that in 2006 he worked on the project at 209 West Main (hair salon) noting that no buffer adjacent to the Olsons was required for approval of this site plan but the Town did require a future driveway connection.   When 213 West Main (former Nino’s now Meineke) came in for site plan approval no 35-foot buffer was required to the Olson property.   He noted his agreement with Mr. Tracy that the Town has consistently viewed 211 West Main as a commercial retail property.   
Mr. Whitney continued his review of his letter dated October 12, 2017, relative to special exception criteria.  C. Neighborhood compatibility.  The size of the building is not out of scope with the neighborhood and the proposed renovations are attractive.  He displayed a rendering showing the front of the building (east side which faces 211 West Main/Olson and 213 West Main/ Meineke) as well as views from the former Dakota site (225 West Main) located to the west.  He noted that he met with Mr. Peck to make some minor modifications to the plans and added that the builder if present if there are any questions.  He explained that the small building in the front of the site is proposed to be renovated to look like a small colonial house.  Mr. Whitney indicated that the proposed renovations are deemed substantial and attractive.   He also pointed out the aforementioned 8-foot fence located along the common boundary between 211 West Main (Olson) and also along the rear boundary with Pond Place.  The lighting plan proposes full cut-off fixtures to prevent any light spillage onto adjacent sites.  Mr. Whitney indicated that we do not believe that the proposed development would alter the characteristics of the neighborhood but rather would offer a significant improvement.   D.  Adequate parking and access   Mr. Whitney noted that the proposed parking being adequate was discussed at the last meeting.   A larger aisle width to the rear of the site is proposed for better turning movements.  Sightlines to the east and west exiting the site onto Route 44 are excellent.  Traffic lights on Route 44 near the subject site will split of the flow of traffic.  E. Adequate streets for use  Route 44 is two-lanes in each direction with center turning aisles and traffic lights at intersections.  The additional traffic generated from the proposed restaurant will be relatively small compared to the larger uses and larger parking lots located nearby on Route 44.   Mr. Whitney noted that the proposed redevelopment would not impede the implementation of the traffic circulation plan.   F. Adequate emergency access   Mr. Whitney noted that it is their opinion that the site is easily accessible for emergency vehicles and 4 locations have been shown on the plans for potential future inter-parcel connections to facilitate movement of emergency vehicles between sites.  G. Adequate public utilities   Mr. Whitney reiterated that the buildings would be served by public water and public sewer, in accordance with requirements of the AWPCA.   The proposed stormwater infiltration system would reduce peak flow from the subject site and also reduce runoff to adjacent sites.  H. Environmental protection and conservation   Mr. Whitney noted the aforementioned proposed groundwater infiltration system and the extensive proposed landscaping plan.  I. Consistent with purpose   Mr. Whitney concluded his letter review by noting that it is our opinion that the proposed redevelopment of 221 West Main Street is consistent with the purpose of Avon’s Zoning Regulations.  
Mr. Whitney noted that it was suggested at the first meeting that Meineke (213 West Main) be contacted with regard to possible use of their large parking lot in the evenings for overflow parking from the proposed restaurant.   He explained that he has met a few times with the proprietor of Meineke (George Abraham) and noted that he submitted a letter today (dated October 11, 2017) to the Planning Department from Mr. Abraham addressed to the Commission confirming Mr. Abraham’s willingness to consider allowing evening overflow parking from 221 West Main Street to 213 West Main Street.   The letter states that the existing ROW to 211 West Main Street would not be obstructed.   Mr. Whitney noted that he views this as good will between neighbors and a definite opportunity/possibility for a future parking agreement.  He further noted that he met recently with the owners (Fazio) of the former Dakota restaurant site (225 West Main) to discuss inter-parcel connections.  He explained that the owners of 225 West Main are currently working on a redevelopment proposal (not a restaurant) and indicated their willingness to work with applicants and the Town to determine the best location for an inter-parcel connection.  At this time, the proposal is to leave the existing connection from 225 West Main to the Big Y Walmart Plaza as is.  Mr. Whitney noted that the Fazio family did not seem to have any objections to the subject proposed restaurant and confirmed that the Fazio family appears willing to work with the Town if/when a proposal is submitted for 225 West Main. 
Mr. Whitney confirmed receipt of Mr. Peck’s Staff Comments, dated October 17, 2017, reading the comments from the Fire Marshal as follows:  1) The restaurant building will be protected by a fire sprinkler system.  This note is on the plan, and; 2) The building will be required to have a knox box for the fire alarm system.   Mr. Whitney noted the applicant is willing to do that adding that the applicant is also willing to provide a fire hydrant on the site, as requested by the Fire Marshal.   He referenced the notes from the Engineering Department indicating they have reviewed the plan and believes the design will function as intended; it is a conservative design.  Mr. Whitney concluded by noting that he is happy to hear that the Engineering Department is satisfied with the drainage calculations and the storm drainage system and he offered to answer any questions. 
Ms. Keith noted that she had asked that the snow storage area be located to the rear of the site so that it does not interfere with and cause of loss of parking spaces.  She commented that the current locations proposed for snow storage would be inadequate if large amounts of snow were to take place.  She asked if the fence proposed on the south side could be pushed further back to allow room for snow storage. 
Mr. Whitney indicated that there are areas in the back that are outside the 35-foot buffer such that proposed plantings could be moved to the side of the lot and the snow storage area moved to the rear of the site.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments/questions, Mr. Whitney explained that a snow storage area is also proposed for the front of the site.  He further explained that the landscape plan could be adjusted/revised to bring some of the landscaping back to the side yards where it was originally proposed adding that this change would also provide room for snow storage to the rear of the site.   Ms. Keith noted her agreement that details could be worked out with Town Staff.  
Mr. Whitney noted his understanding. 
Mr. Ladouceur asked if inter-parcel connections with adjacent sites (205 West Main – former Sovereign Bank; 209 West Main – hair salon; and 213 West Main – Meineke) was part of the approval process and did they all flow into the 211 West Main (Olson).
Mr. Whitney confirmed that inter-parcel connections were part of the approval process for the aforementioned addresses.   He displayed a map showing the existing 10-foot wide ROW noting that there are two existing easements for future connections.  He indicated that a third connection would also be constructed, noting that the actual location would be up to the Town Engineer.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the Town doesn’t generally require inter-parcel connections with residential use properties only with commercially zoned properties.  
Mr. Peck concurred and explained that the Town would not require a site to be connected unless it is used for commercial purposes.  
Ms. Keith commented that the Town starting requiring location(s) for inter-parcel connections for future developments in an attempt to reduce any potential issues later on.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the distance between the abandoned residential structure use and the proposed fence line is 120 feet.  He asked if the abandoned residential structure is a shorter distance to the nail salon property (209 West Main).
Mr. Whitney explained that the shortest distance between the abandoned residential structure and the nail salon is 50 feet, adding that the distance to 205 West Main (former Sovereign Bank) is 52 feet. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that adding those two distances together is not even close to the distance with the applicant’s property.  
Mr. Whitney agreed.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Whitney indicated that he doesn’t believe there are any fences along the property lines with either of the aforementioned sites (205 and 209 West Main).
Mr. Ladouceur commented that there is certainly no 35-foot bufferyard.  
Mr. Whitney confirmed that there is no 35-foot bufferyard.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about utility disconnection, Mr. Tracy referenced his earlier discussion regarding Mr. Regan’s investigative report (that was part of the 2015 application) that determined that at least as of November 2103 utilities had been discontinued.   He indicated that he doesn’t believe that situation has changed.   

In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Whitney confirmed that a future easement from the subject site to the former Dakota site would result in the loss of approximately three (3) parking spaces.  He explained that two-way traffic needs to be 24-feet wide and parking spaces are nine (9) feet-wide, thus the loss of three (3) spaces.  He noted that some creativity could possibly result in the loss of only two (2) spaces.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Whitney indicated that currently the plan shows four (4) extra spaces.

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that he agrees that the landscape plan meets the criteria for excellence in landscaping; the proposal is significantly over the minimum requirements.  He added that even with needed adjustments for snow storage that the landscape plan still contains significantly more than required and therefore could still be deemed excellence in landscaping. 
Ms. Keith opened the hearing for public comment.

Jim Olson, property owner to the east of the proposed structure, commented that he wanted to discuss the B Bufferyard adding that he is not in agreement with Mr. Whitney.  He brought evidence to support his position (he submitted several documents to the Commission).  First with Nino’s 1999 revision to his property, he submitted minutes from the Town meeting and the approval in which the Town approved Mr. Cirinna’s   project with the proviso that they give us a 35-foot B Bufferyard to the front.  They made him remediate 25 feet of his parking lot and install a B Bufferyard so there is most definitely a B Bufferyard to the front of our property.  As a matter of fact, it was litigated and he noted that he has a copy of the case judgment in which part of the judgment was that they give us a 35-foot B Bufferyard.
Ms. Keith asked what year that was.

Jim Olson said it was 1999.  He noted that he also has a copy of a portion of a letter faxed to him by Steve Kushner from the Town’s Attorney Murtha Cullina supporting the same exact position essentially saying and I quote “the question of intent is obviously not easy to determine - the courts have provided some guidance for zoning officials in attempting to evaluate whether there was an intention to abandon or renunciate or abandonment in use.  This implies a voluntarily or voluntary and intentional renunciation or relinquishment of the nonconforming use which can be inferred from surrounding circumstances…cites a court case and it also states that pursuant to CT General Statutes Section 8-2 that provision states zoning regulations shall not provide for the termination of any nonconforming use solely as a result of nonuse for a specified period of time without regard to the intent of the property owner to maintain that use.”  
Ms. Keith asked what year that was.

Jim Olson noted that it was 1997.  He said that this property has been a residential use piece of property for 98 years continuously. It has never been sold or transferred or used commercially.  Yes we did have it for sale commercially.  It did not sell we did not transfer the use to commercial use so in essence we have not voluntarily relinquished our use as a residential use.  He said he also believed that the Town and the court in giving us that 35-foot B Bufferyard agrees with that same position.   In the minutes you will also find that the entire Commission agreed with that fact as well so I don’t understand why I can have a B Bufferyard on portions of my property to the rear to the front but I can’t have it on the side.  The Sovereign Bank was an issue where the notification to me was via a tombstone (?) ad in the Hartford Courant.  I don’t get the Hartford Courant so I wasn’t notified so I didn’t show at the meeting.  The meeting passed the project as is and essentially I had no recourse so I couldn’t dispute that at the time, so that is definitely my contention.   Finally to support this there is an active building permit as a residence issued by the Town of Avon for my property for renovation as a residence. 
Ms. Keith asked what year that is dated.

Jim Olson said this is July 31, 2017. 
Ms. Keith indicated that she needed clarification adding that maybe the attorney would know.  She commented that if they were given a B Bufferyard for the front and the back that doesn’t apply to the side yard, correct?  

Jim Olson commented that it should apply to the entire circumference of my property.
Ms. Keith asked if it was given to the front yard would that be for the entire property.

Attorney Tracy explained that the regulation text that he cited specifically talked about the B Buffer and also talked about the side yard and the ability of the Commission to make changes to the side yard landscape requirements.  He added that this is without regard to the nature of the adjoining use and has to do with the special conditions we talked about.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck suggested that the record should stand as it is without addressing anything further at this point.
Jim Olson said that his last issue is about parking – overflow parking into his property right-of-way (ROW).  He said that we have had multiple complaints and has spoken with John McCahill, zoning enforcement officer, several times who has gone to the Meineke people trying to get them to cease and desist.  Jim Olson said we have at least seven instances in the recent past where we’ve photographed parking on our ROW obstructing ROW to the rear of the property which is supposed to be unobstructed based on the deed.  We have some serious issues with them being able to control their own employees from parking versus having patrons from a restaurant park there.  As a matter of fact, the owner of the property is kinda curiously absent.  I can’t imagine that contracting away liability and allowing a tenant to handle that versus the owner would be ok.  I wouldn’t let someone park on a piece of property that I own exposing me to liability especially if that piece of property has to be plowed and sanded during the winter time.
Ms. Keith noted that that is up to the owner of the property.  

Jim Olson said we haven’t heard from the owner, we’ve heard from a tenant.

Ms. Keith indicated that that decision is up to the Commission.

Jim Olson said ok.  Aside from that the only other issues are these issues we brought up in the past about traffic, easements, site plans failing to conform to the buffer.  I’d like this in evidence as well.
Mr. Armstrong asked Mr. Peck to summarize the document just received a little bit better.

Mr. Peck noted that basically comments that have been made previously and read aloud the document submitted by Jim Olson...”Parking and traffic will adversely impact the surrounding properties, of which 211 being a residential use.  Egress from 221 West Main to 225 West Main will clearly create an overuse of the easement/access to Big Y/Walmart Plaza.  The closure of Dakotas has created a traffic pattern to the easement to Walmart Plaza that is not conducive to safety to those traveling on Rt 44 East or West.  Site plan fails to conform to the buffer requirements, section VII.A.5.c….of the Avon zoning regulations.  The site plan fails to conform to Avon zoning regulations because it contains no B buffer yard to shield the residential use property by the easterly abutter…James Olson, from proposed class 3 restaurant lighting, traffic, parking and disturbance of right to peaceful living.  Excessive curb cuts and crossing traffic present a grave danger to those passing and/or exiting between the Walmart Plaza light and Plaza 44 light.  This application should be denied, as the site application and special exception do not conform to the Avon zoning regulations.”
Mr. Armstrong commented that there are no curb cuts involved in this project.

Mr. Peck explained that they are actually reducing the curb cuts, noting that Mr. Whitney can address that.

Jim Olson said that’s it for me thank you.
Ms. Keith asked if there has ever been a sign put on the driveway/egress area noting that it is private property.
Jim Olson said yes it is currently posted private property no trespassing and I posted those signs.
Ms. Keith acknowledged her understanding.

Mr. Whitney indicated that he is a little puzzled because when the project started he got the site plans for all the adjacent properties, adding that that is how he created the overall map.   He displayed the May 22, 2006, approved site plan for Nino’s (213 West Main) that shows the existing parking lot in the back, which is now Meineke.  He explained that the map shows a planting plan noting that he reviewed it with Mr. McCahill who explained to him that some additional plantings were required as part of the working out of the approval of the site.  He noted that some pavement from the parking lot was removed and the work was done but noted that while the map shows some plantings it does not show a 35-foot B Bufferyard.  Mr. Whitney commented that if there was a lawsuit and something came out of that he’s not aware of it.  He added that there didn’t seem to be anything on file in the site plans at the Town Hall indicating a B Bufferyard at the rear of 213 West Main Street (now Meineke).  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Whitney explained that the aforementioned map is not an asbuilt but rather a proposed plan approved by the Commission.  
Mr. Whitney explained that he went to the site and saw some plantings but reiterated that it is not a B Bufferyard.   He reiterated that he is a puzzled but noted that he did not review the information submitted by Mr. Olson.  He explained that George Abraham (proprietor of Meineke) told him (Whitney) that he (Abraham) did meet with the property owners and according to George the owner is fine with the possibility of overflow parking on his property.  Mr. Whitney noted that Mr. Abraham indicated that he (Abraham) would not sign the letter until he (Abraham) talked to his landlord.  Mr. Whitney indicated his belief that the landlord is aware of the possibility for overflow parking.
Dave Olson, Jim’s brother, said that they have been advised by legal counsel and are considering filing an injunction, a permanent injunction.  He said he’s not crazy about these shared arrangements and I don’t think this situation is not going to be advantageous for my family for that to happen.  We have problems right now with people parking in the right-of-way (ROW) from the Meineke Muffler business next to us so that’s become problematic so it’s likely we’re gonna be filing a permanent injunction so we’re gonna have to enforce any of these issues that block our ROW since we’re entitled to be able to use that.   To me that shared arrangement is only gonna exacerbate the problem that we have currently.
Mr. Armstrong asked the Olsons whether they had any comments relative to Attorney Tracey’s discussion about special conditions that might warrant an exception.  
Jim Olson said that special conditions are up to the Board.  It’s up to you to make that decision but based on what I’ve just handed you that may even be negligent to make that decision to approve this without a 35-foot buffer.
Mr. Armstrong said so you’re not disagreeing with what he said, it’s just how we should interpret the information?

Jim Olson said you can interpret it any way you like, that’s up to you.  What happened last time in 1999 and also following the 2015 litigation, there is no BMW dealership there for a reason.  I think my counsel told me that our 35-foot buffer should’ve been enforced and this is what my counsel told me and I was a plaintiff in the actions so that’s what I know as a fact.
Mr. Armstrong said ok.
Ms. Keith asked if the 35-foot buffer is part of the paperwork submitted by Jim Olson.

Mr. Peck said not that he knows of.  

Ms. Keith commented that the Commission cannot tell property owners that they can’t park on each others’ property. 
Mr. Peck confirmed that parking issues between property owners is a civil matter.

Mr. Ladouceur commented that the utilities were disconnected in 2013 and noted that he hasn’t heard that they have been reinstalled, correct?
Jim Olson said we haven’t had tenants for the property until now; now we do we have two, my son and my brother’s son are planning on moving into the building using it as a residence.  Just as a time scale I’ll let you know that Nino, in his discontinuance of his nonconforming use, went 16 years without dispensing gas.
Ms. Keith asked how long the house was empty.

Jim Olson said the house has been empty since my uncle passed away on September 11, 2013. 
Mr. Peck noted that we do have a copy of the decision but commented that he doesn’t want to read it in haste.

Ms. Keith noted her understanding and reported that the public hearing must be closed tonight.
There being no further comments the public hearing for App. #4842 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Peck recommended that the vote not take place tonight if the Commission wants to review all the information just received that will become part of the record.   He indicated that he will talk with the Town Attorney relative to questions raised tonight so that a vote/decision could be made at the next meeting.  Ms. Keith noted her agreement.     
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to table Apps. #4842-43 to the next meeting, scheduled for November 14.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

OUTSTANDING APPLICATION
App. #4844 -
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to increased building coverage; Town of Avon, applicant   
Mr. Peck indicated that minor revisions to the language have been made, in response to comments made at the last meeting; he noted his recommendation that this application is ready for action tonight.  
Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve App. #4844, as amended.  The motion, seconded by 
Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.  The effective date is October 25, 2017.
OTHER BUSINESS

Status update of Village Center Plans 

Mr. Peck explained that the planting requirements discussed at the last meeting have been conveyed to the developer.  He noted that plantings will definitely begin this fall and be done before winter, adding that some of the trees discussed are available from nursery stock.   The trees planted on the corner of Climax Road and Route 44 will be significantly enhanced from the plan the Commission saw the first time.  The grade for the relocated bike trail has been reduced to about 4% at its highest point.  He explained that a significant amount of earth material will have to be removed to relocate the trail; the removal should be happening within the next couple of weeks. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the earth removed will be relocated elsewhere on the site; no material will leave the site.

Mr. Peck explained that grading for the trail relocation will also require the removal of some vegetation.  He noted that as part of this project, a significant number of parking spaces (approximately 20 along the rear of Town Hall Buildings 6 and 7) will be constructed on Town property, at no cost to the Town.  This cost is calculated in and is part of what the cost would have been to replace all the trees that were cut down.   He noted that this is a significant benefit to the Town.   Mr. Peck also noted that a retaining wall is part of the project and the developer is looking into constructing the wall out of the brownstone material.  The developer will have to ensure that the retaining wall meets engineering and CT DOT specifications, as it may be eight (8) or nine (9) feet high in some areas.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that there will be a fence on top of the aforementioned retaining wall.   All safety requirements will have to be met and some lighting measures are also being investigated.

In response to questions about the very large boulder on the site, Attorney Meyers stated that the developer has agreed to move it anywhere on the site that the Town requests but confirmed that it would only be moved once.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question about the location of the large boulder, Mr. Peck explained that he has asked the Farmington Valley Arts Center to meet with the Town to discuss options.  He clarified that the boulder is not going anywhere until the Commission approves it.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck explained that he has discussed with the developer the option of using pervious material for construction of the aforementioned parking spaces and noted that they are looking into that.  He added that the asphalt plant has to be shut down for a time in order to prepare pervious material and then the asphalt making starts up again.  He explained that it’s a process that is being looked into. 
In response to comments from Mesdames Harrop and Keith about the areas that have been hydro seeded, Mr. Peck explained that some of those areas will be disturbed again when the grading needed to relocate the bike trail begins.  Grass will grow on the undisturbed areas.  He further explained that the bike trail will be 10-feet wide and paved with two (2) foot shoulders; the plantings will go in next spring.  He noted that he believes/hopes the trail relocation will be completed this year, weather permitting. 

Mr. Cappello commented that the proposed retaining wall (for bike trail) will be located on the east side towards the parking spaces.  Mr. Peck concurred and explained that the grading plans for the first phase are being worked out right now such that there is a possibility of a slight wall on the west side also but noted that this information is not yet available. Mr. Cappello commented that it would be nice to have steps off the trail leading up to whatever is planned for that area.   Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that near the beginning of the trail (behind parking lot at Town Hall) there will be a couple of places to exit into the future Phase One development area.  The other end of the trail (near Climax Heights) will have areas very close to grade; between the beginning and the end will be areas with some higher grades.       
Mr. Armstrong addressed Mr. Meyers noting that there are a lot of bridges to be repaired. 

Ms. Keith noted this one is going to last a long time. 
Mr. Meyers acknowledged his understanding and added that the asbuilt survey for the site should be done in the next two weeks and available for the Commission’s November 14 meeting.   He further noted that several meetings have been scheduled with the peer review consultants with the intent of having a full scale design for Phase One complete by November 30.  Mr. Meyers concluded by noting that application submission is expected sometime in April 2018.
There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 8:45pm.

Linda Sadlon, Clerk to PZC
Planning and Community Development
LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on October 17, 2017, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4844 - Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to increased building coverage; Town of Avon, applicant      APPROVED    Effective October 25, 2017

Dated at Avon this 18th day of October, 2017.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, November 14, 2017, at 7:00 pm at the Avon Town Hall, Building #1, on the following:

App. #4845 -
3/9 Waterville Realty, LLC, owner, LCR Interiors, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 3 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500003, in a CPA Zone

App. #4846 -   Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.D. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit an in increase in building coverage for existing building, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015, in a CPA Zone

App. #4848 -   Eyong and Shi Jung Kim, Edward Ferrigno, Whispering Woods Land Subdividers, LLC, and Gregory and Elizabeth Ferry, owners; Mannarino Builders, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 28-unit development, 73, 75, and 77 Sylvan Street and 17 Berta Lane, Parcels 4260073, 4260075, 4260077, and 1270017, located in R30 and R40 Zones

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall. Dated at Avon this 30th day of October, 2017.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair


